ALL CAMPUS COUNCIL OF FACULTY SENATE CHAIRS March 13, 2003  

Conference Room 203,  Bachman Hall

Present:   Ron Bontekoe (UHM Arts & Science), Nina Buchanan (UHH-Congress), Nancy Bushnell (Kauai CC),  Bill Chismar (UHM – College of Business), Robert Fox (UHH-College of Arts & Sciences), Mike Forman (UHM Faculty Senate Chair), James Goodman, Leeward CC,  Mary Goya (Hawaii CC), Lynn Hodgson (UH – West Oahu), Vicky Lebbin (UHM-Libraries), Marge Kelm (Maui CC), Floyd McCoy (Windward CC), Neghin Modovi (Kapiolani CC), Jill Nunokawa (UHM – OSA), Jerry Saviano (Honolulu CC), Mary Tiles (UHM Faculty Senate Vice Chair), Halina Zaleski (UHM CTAHR)

Guest:  Lokelani Laybon, Governor’s Policy Advisor for Education

Meeting called to order at 4:05 pm by N. Buchanan.

February 20-21, 2003 Minutes distributed and approved.



Lokelani Laybon  was introduced and ACCFSC was described.  She is an attorney and started with Linda Lingle January 2 . 

· She and  Randy Roth are the policy team and resource for issues for the governor.

· The governor and this team want to respect autonomy – working out whatever autonomy is

· Celebrated 100 days of new administration

· She may not have details but can get them.

· In response to a question, stated she thought Lingle would see ACCFSC as a resource.  Currently having a hard time with the legislature because staff is stretched so thin and part of the battle has been knowing who to go for to get data and information about issues.

ACCFSC:  K-20 needs to be fixed.  The university is working on P-20 and the CCs have close relationships with DOE.  This group would be happy to be sesource, keeping in mind not to step on UH Administration’s toes.

L. Laybon:  The UH President is not the only resource we may reach out to.  Our administration respects people who may have a different prespective and are looking for people who think creatively.

ACCFSC:  Does the governor have a good idea about what UH is?  Assume Dr. Roth is good resource.

L. Laybon:  Dr. Roth is an excellent resource for UH.

ACCFSC:  How can we articulate needs and views of neighbor island?  We are hopeful that we will be working as a system.  For a great many of us, interisland air travel is very problematic and interfering with our ability to function as a system.  Distance Ed is also affected.

L. Laybon:  The current situation is negatively affecting the economy.  Employees are getting stuck on neighbor islands for 1-2 days.  We are aware of the problems and see no benefit of what we have now.

ACCFSC:  Autonomy is an issue for us.  Budgeting is problematic as long as we need to go to the legislaure for funding – the only way to get additional funds would be to bring new initiatives and with continual cuts, programs are feeding off each other.  Would like to see the legislature out of the job of deciding programs. We would be very happy to be a resource for this issue.  Suggest using executive power and attorney general office creatively to interpret the law.

L. Laybon:  The governor is still working out her definition of autonomy and I cannot speak for her.  I agree personally that you cannot have full autonomy if you have to go back to the legislature.  Clarifying autonomy is very important to Lingle.  The way it is now does not work well.  There is constant dialog now between Lingle and UH Administration.  The legislature is also going through a learning curve.  Some visited UH West Oahu and Leeward CC and visit all of the campuses.  The Senate puts all education together but the House has separate committees for Higher Ed and Health and Human Services.  My own personal experience:  I worked for awhile and wasn’t earning much.  When I asked what I could do, I was told to get an education.  I went to Honolulu CC and it changed my life.  I love CCs.  I only went to HCC for 1 year but I had two professors who personally helped me choose classes that would transfer to San Diego State, give me advice with challenges of school and working full time.  I took my father to the airport every Monday am to catch the first flight to Maui where he worked.  One teacher would actually come and get me if I didn’t wake up (in my car) in time for class. CCs are the foundation for our community.

Peggy Hong, Office of Human Resources was introduced to discuss the 360 Evaluations

· Just one part of evaluation process – supervisor has use judgement and to put it in perspective with job description, goals, objectives.

· Process is confidential with a secret e-mail ID.  When completed goes into data base and is separated from ID

· Employees can provide names of who is in the pool.  CCs have set groups.  There is random selection if there are lots of subordinates, peers and constituents.  If there are few subordinates, will put in constituent group.

· Offered to all senior executive officers.  Hilo will start this year.  CCs include executive managerial.  Manoa started on limited basis last year but no joingin this year because they don’t have performance management set up yet – probably ready next year.

· www.pers.hawaii.edu/hrin/360/demo2/360.asp
· 360 evaluations were developed “in house” but Peggy is considering sharing.

· Peggy was asked about confidentiality issues if we have evaluation process on individual campuses.  She will check but thinks that as long as it has been past practice it is ok.  Having the  Charter of the Senates include evaluations may be more of an issue.

Linda Johnsrud continued governance discussion:

· To be more effect when giving advice:  1) sort issues 2) prioritize 3) identify if more information is needed before proceeding 4) organize agenda with information items, discussion items and action items.

· Issue with Reorg Transistion Planning Groups:  no faculty on the group and little information.

· Important to have protocol for faculty input and if it is wanted.  Timeliness is a factor.  Need reliable liaison  with admin to be looking for issues we need to address or be included in.

· Nothing is going in any systematic way from the top down.  Need to have agreement instead of ad hoc how information will be transmitted, what issues and timeline.  Maybe have co-conveners meet with Dobelle to set agenda.  Part of the problem is that he doesn’t want to get involved with details.  Maybe need sub committee to meet with relevant admin and invite according to agenda.

· VPAA search committee can set tone for VPAA in the future.

· We need to come up with constructive proposals.

· Consider press conference format:  5 to 10 minute introductory remarks with question and answer period to follow.

· Are we a self-learning institution?  If so we need to learn to critique and improve – need annual eval of how we are working.

ACCFSC Meeting March 14, 2003    Leeward CC

Present:   Ron Bontekoe (UHM – Arts & Sciences), Nina Buchanan (UHH-Congress), Nancy Bushnell (Kauai CC), Michael L. Forman (UHM Senate), Robert Fox (UHH-College of Arts & Sciences), James Goodman, Leeward CC,  Lynn Hodgson (UH-West Oahu),  Marge Kelm (Maui CC), Floyd McCoy (Windward CC), Neghin Modovi (Kapiolani CC), Jerry Saviano (Honolulu CC), Mary Tiles (Vice Chair UHM Senate), Halina Zaleski (UHM CTAHR)

Guests:  Kristin Blanchfield (President’s Office), Chris Lu (VCAA - UHH), David McClain (Interim VP for Research, Dean, College of Business), Dean Neubauer (UHVPAA), Mike Rota (UH Community Colleges), Colleen Sathre (VP Policy & Planning)

Meeting called to order by N. Buchanan.

· E. Dobelle unable to attend due to illness.

· D. Neubauer introduced D. McClain as the new Interim VP of Research.

D. Neubauer:

· Reorganization Transition Planning Team issues:  Ability to effectuate the reorg is based on ACCJC (WASC Jr.) agreement. Need to wait on substantive change.  Barbara Beano will be making a visit March 24 and Chair of the substantive change, Mike Rota.  Did not anticipate delay with February report which asked for more information.  WASC is reviewing the additional information and results may or may not come before March 24.

· Some issues identified:  1) Communication patterns within senior administration and outside – need to determine best communication flows; 2) Peggy Hong is addressing a range of personnel implications

· The team should be ready to come for consultation in about two weeks.  Process has not been as rapid as had hoped.

D. Neubauer: Asked the extent to which bringing info to this group is the same as bringing it to the senates.  

ACCFSC:  We need a  protocol for communication.  What role does faculty play with senior admin.?

D. Neubauer:  Who communicates?  With whom?  How?  We have inherited a set of practices (SAC, UH Exec. Committee) and we are in the process of changing to to make institution more robust.  Need to do a communication inventory and come up with protocols.  With 6,000 employees, many of them independent, communication becomes more difficult.  Issues of where faculty interact are critical.  The process will not be completed by May but hope to develop questions and engage discussion.

ACCFSC:  We appreciate what you (D. Neubauer) have done to work on faculty governance/communication.  We do need enough time in consultation phase for senates to be involved.  As an example, we only had 1 week turn around with distance learning recently.

D. Neubauer:  Please let me know if time lines are not possible.  There is tension in seeking to work out complex governance issues in the 8-9 month academic year.  It is not uncommon for it to role into the next year and then it takes 18 months.  It is valid point to have procedures in place.  Could go into academic year with senates having agenda for what needs to be accomplished.  May need planning retreat with the president.  I appreciate the fact that governance issues are not primary job of faculty.

D. McClain:  The Business School has tried to organize internal processes so that faculty don’t have to meet frequently to respond to issues (exec. Committee or ad hoc committees can respond).

D. Neubauer: In response to question about interim VPAA:  There will not be an interim position – adds have gone out locally, nationally and internationally.  Time lines are aggressive.  Will consider applications toward the end of March.  The applicant pool will be chosen April 5, recommendations reviewed April 7-15 with selection of finalists April 17 and interviews May 1-5.  In response to question about limited time between adds and review of candidates limiting pool:  If we extend the process further, it will not be done before the end of the duty period.  If only administrative process, could extend into June but that eliminates faculty participation.  Adds have been out for 2 weeks, we received nominations before the adds appeared.  If there is an inadequate poot then we need to address that problem   Lots of delays are based on interaction with the Board, budget constraints, etc.

D. Neubauer:  In response to request for WASC clarification:   Three senior WASC visits were scheduled for Spring 2002 but E. Dobelle asked WASC to postpone the visits for 1 year to give him a better opportunity to learn UH and put processes in place.  Also looking at one accreditation.  Jr & Sr. WASC re interated that they accredit campuses and not systems.  WASC would not be “policing” body but engaged with institution and educational effectiveness.  Joint visits were scheduled in Spring 03 for Manoa, Hilo and West Oahu for accreditation and system level review 1) to provide context for how the system level processes took place and what effects were; 2) portfolio development on line to coordinate data institutions should have.  Problems:  Delays in reorg (9/11 and WASC) therefore data not as complete as had planned.  WASC system team:  chair and 3 other members will conduct short system review starting Sunday evening, Monday and conclude Tuesday am with exit and then will begin campus visits.  The team is spending more time, due to budget constraints, with the regents and legislature leadership and governor than we anticipated.  Assumptions and purposes have changed due to delays in reorg.  Anticipate they will tell us we have a lot of work to do but hope they will be helpful.  Response related to concern from Kauai about accreditation warning, lack of leadership , poor morale and lack of plan for improvement:  WASC Sr. & Jr. don’t have much to do with each other.  Next week is Sr. Commission and not related to CCs except as how they are in system.  Kauai’s issues need to be parceled out into full meaning of WASC.  The VPAA also needs to deal with Kauai’s issues.

ACCFSC:  E. Dobelle asked us to look at the budget and assist with discussions with the community.  The $60,000 salary increase for the UH Hilo Chancellor is difficult to understand, much less try to explain to the community.  D. Neubauer:  After this question was raised on Maui, it was presented to Evan but he has not addressed this issue yet. 

D. Neubauer:  In response to question about faculty having opportunity to evaluate senior administrators:  In the future there will be more standardization.  Currently involved in listening projects to gain input regarding campus leadership and what issues exist on the respective campuses (Hilo, Hawii CC and Maui CC are complete, Leeward and Windward CCs would be next).  The listening projects have included  open sessions, written comments (need to be signed) , e-mail communication and private meetings.  Does not deal directly with campus leadership but in practice how people feel about leadership comes out. Evan wants to create management letters that delineate his expectations of executives.  Three have been completed.

ACCFSC:  The timing of the listening project and reappointment of the Hilo Chancellor may have damaged credibility .  It makes a difference in focus if someone was the guest of administration or the faculty.  It felt like a done deal because the chancellor arranged the visit, was selective about who participated.  It was not objective.  Would have hoped a faculty meeting would have been held as it was with students.

D. Neubauer:  Point taken about the faculty meeting.  Significant people communicated with me privately.  One of the chancellor’s assistants took notes during open sessions where everyone could attend.  We know there are tensions, however, large numbers of people showed up and if they couldn’t be fully candid, other methods were employed and used.

ACCFSC:  Are reviews of administrators taking place annually?

D. Neubauer:  Reviews are governed by BOR policy.  Information can be had on UH home page by going to administration, then to BOR – executive policies.

ACCFSC:  Is the move from  provost into chancellor position a done deal at the CCs?  Will there be salary increases?

D. Neubauer:  Reorg planned this.  There is no plan for salary increases.  Job descriptions are being written.  On Maui when Evan met with faculty, he indicated that Clyde Sakamoto would be coming back from special assignment (to develop baccalaureates) to be chancellor and flo wiger would occupy CAO position.  In response to question about baccalaureate degrees at CCs:  Northern Marianas Rule is being used (Northern Marianas College was able to have one baccalaureate degree focused on professional needs – teachers in their case.)  CCs will not duplicate baccalaureate degrees in the system and will remain under WASC Jr.  But issue on Maui is different because population growth supports a 4 year college.  Complex issues represented by Hilo (similar to when Wisconsin Normal Colleges became UW Colleges).  Tension is access, affordability and desire of outer islands to have variety of opportunities not currently available.  Everyone wants to be Berkeley with access, affordability and parking.  In response to mission creep:  Needs to be put in context that improves system.

Guests departed.

Committees/Tasks

1) Recommendations for standard for administrative review.  Possibly become agenda on retreat.  L. Hodgson, N. Bushnell, N. Modovi, N. Buchanan will work on this.

2) Contact senate chairs who do not attend.  Nina will do this. Ron contacted all Manoa Faulty Senate Chairs to become more involved.  Law School does not have senate.

3) Governance and organization of ACCFSC.  J. Goodman, M. Tiles and M. Kelm will work on this

4) Retreat:  N. Buchanan, H. Zaleski, F. McCoy

5) Uniform student & faculty ID and library access:  J. Saviano, V. Lebbin, R. Fox

Minutes submitted by Marge Kelm
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